AGENDA

TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION


Meeting date: Thursday, November 7, 2013
Town House, 179 Westchester Avenue

Meeting Time:  5:30 PM




Pound Ridge, New York10576
PRESENT:  Supervisor:

Gary David Warshauer


        Councilmembers:

Richard Lyman






Daniel Paschkes






Alison Boak






Peter Falco


         Town Clerk:
            Joanne Pace
ABSENT:    Town Attorney:

James J. Sullivan

Acknowledge/correct/accept minutes of the Town Board meeting held on Thursday, October 10, 2013 and Executive Session held on Friday, October 25, 2013.

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilman Lyman, all voting aye to accept the minutes of the Town Board meeting held on Thursday, October 10, 2013 and Executive Session held on Friday, October 25, 2013.
Discuss the following items:
1. Affordable Housing-Proposed Zoning Amendments to Section 113-57 of the Town Code
The proposed text, maps and charts have been put on the website and there were no modifications to the Zoning amendments in Section 113-57 since the last meeting.  Discussion took place to see if everything is acceptable or needs a little tweaking before it goes to Public Hearing.  

Councilwoman Boak was at the Planning Board meeting and they discussed two designated areas for the multi-family developments as Scotts Corners Business District and the Hamlet.  The nursery property was discussed as a possibility but there are a lot of environmental issues and development may be a problem.  Steve Kushner, member of Planning Board, informed the Town Board of the discussions at the Planning Board meeting and one thought was to encourage a bigger percentage of new construction being affordable housing.  Currently, there 10% of all new subdivisions must be affordable or 1 out of 10 units.  The thought is to increase that percentage to satisfy the legislation from HUD.  It can be increased to 30%, 40%, 50% or even 100%. This would accomplish the goals and the Planning Board’s thought was that there is less ability to come in and develop a property under a statute that wasn’t intended to do that. It was then that the Planning Board thought the nursery property would be a candidate to do that. 

Councilman Lyman reminded everyone that 10% came to be because a developer would not be able to afford to build more affordable units without subsidy.  
Councilman Paschkes said that we could bring the number of units down that requires an affordable component and also increase the percentage of affordable component depending on the size of the development; both of which will increase in the affordable component of proposed multi-family development.  It may be something the Town should consider or a conversation worth having. He doesn’t see much in the way of development with an affordable component in it being done without subsidy or grant money or tax credits or non-for-profit company.  
Supervisor Warshauer said that there are a lot of ifs.  In any development, you need to substantiate your infrastructure costs and determine how much density you can get on it.  In a normal case, where you have a for-profit developer, they are going to be required to have 10% affordable housing because that is in our ordinance currently.  They are going to put all the infrastructure costs and development related costs in themselves.  The other side is the developers that are affordable housing developers who will put up 100% affordable housing because they are going to then get the land for free, the infrastructure costs covered and then it will all be applied to reducing the rental and sale prices for what they are producing.  
David Stolman, F.P. Clark Associates, said that it will be important to sketch out specific goals and see if it is ok with the Federal monitor.  He suggests having a dialog with him to see if he would accept or reject the goals.  

Councilman Paschkes said that the existing ordinance has 10% being affordable for our standard subdivision development but that is not what we are talking about with this amendment.  We are talking about multi-family development and whether the scenario of multiple million dollar condominiums and one affordable condominium is something that is necessary in Town.  We have to look at how we are going to improve this if we are going to allow more intensive development or density; multi-family vs. single family; that it achieves a significant goal other than expensive condominiums.  
Councilman Lyman remarked that we are trying to serve two masters here.  The Federal Housing Monitor has his agenda which is to get something done in each community and HUD on the other hand, has clearly stated the position that all zoning is exclusionary.  We have to try to strike a balance to solve both of those issues.  Designating one particular spot for affordable housing and keeping zoning on the rest of the Town is not going to satisfy HUD, while it may satisfy the Federal Housing Monitor.
Councilman Paschkes is in favor of increasing the percentage of affordable component at a lower development number if we are going to allow multi-family development in all of the parcels proposed under the maps proposed.  Right now, we don’t have a minimum percentage of affordable housing in subdivisions under 10 units in the multi-family zone as it is currently proposed, so you can have a lot of 8 or 9 multi-family homes with out the affordable component.  After continued discussion, it was agreed that at least one affordable unit should be made available in every multi-family development.  

David Stolman will tweak the proposed ordinance a little to include having at least one affordable unit in every multi-family development and it will be addressed at the Work Session on Thursday, December 5, 2013 at 5:30 p.m.  
2. Proposed Steep Slopes Protection Amendment

The Planning Board gave a memo to the Town Board dated June 24, 2011 regarding a proposed Steep Slopes Protection amendment by adding the following:
§ 89-7.  Standards for the approval of disturbance of steep slopes.

G.  Burden of proof.

(3) The Planning Board may waive § 89-4. C. (2) as to the immediate area of road front access if the lack of a viable alternative to egress and ingress over a location with a steep slope with a grade exceeding 35% would render a parcel unusable or if a viable alternative would otherwise create a substantial traffic hazard with regard to sight distance from and to such access point.  In addition, the Planning Board may permit utilities to be installed on slopes greater than 35%, if in so doing environmental impacts can be minimized.

This is a good amendment to avoid having the applicant file an Article 78 to get the variance. This gives the Planning Board the authority to grant the variance to the applicant and utility companies. The Town Board felt that they should add that the Planning Board should go through a mini SEQRA review to show the applicant definitely has a hardship with the property.  There has to be a point where the environmental impact is less if they disturb the steep slope.  Councilman Falco also suggested rendering an entire parcel instead of just saying a parcel or merely eliminating the wording of “render a parcel unusable”.  Supervisor Warshauer instructed David Stolman, Planning Consultant, to put something together on this for our December Work Session on 12/5/13.  
3. Presentation on the environmental day event “Pound Ridge Go-Green Day” 

Gail Jankus, Conservation Board Chair, went over the itinerary for Pound Ridge Go-Green Day and the main purpose of the event is an educational event for the residents of Pound Ridge including presentations on various environmental topics, possibly organic food services for purchase and display, outdoor activities “guided young explorer walks” next to Carolin’s Grove. They will get the proper permission and insurance certificate forms from the Town to give to Pound Ridge Elementary School and a lot of other hands on educational activities.  The only cost would be for the two custodians at $60.00 per hour for roughly 4 hours.  The event is scheduled for Saturday, April 26, 2014 from 11:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m. at Pound Ridge Elementary School.
RESOLUTION #:  195-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilman Lyman, all voting aye on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes Supervisor Warshauer to sign the application to use the Bedford School facility for the Go-Green Day Event on Saturday, April 26, 2014 from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.  The event will be in the gym and outside.  
Gail Jankus spoke to the Town Board about the trail markers on Eastwoods Preserve.  Elyse Arnow has found someone who can get trail markers for the Preserve at a cost of $375.00 for 100 markers.  They will be put in by volunteers.

RESOLUTION #: 196-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilman Lyman, all voting aye on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the purchase of 100 trail markers for Eastwoods Preserve at the cost of $375.00.  The installation will be done by volunteers.

The Pound Ridge Garden Club would like to borrow 30 folding chairs from Conant Hall on November 12, 2013 for their annual Thanksgiving workshop and luncheon.  

RESOLUTION #: 197-13

Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Paschkes, seconded by Councilwoman Boak, all voting aye on the following:

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the Garden Club to borrow 30 folding chairs from Conant Hall on November 12, 2013 for their annual Thanksgiving workshop and luncheon.  They have supplied the Town with a Hold Harmless agreement.

4. Theatre Group Agreement and schedule

5. Use of Conant Hall

Councilwoman Boak did an extensive review of the conditions of Conant Hall by holding interviews with key people, who regularly use Conant Hall, questionnaires for Community Organizations and Theatre group Company and a Survey Monkey questionnaire.  After tallying the results, Councilwoman Boak gave her recommendations for improving Conant Hall and would like the Town Board, Town Attorney, Town employees and others to give additional input for improvements.  
One of the main issues was maintenance of Conant Hall.  Councilwoman Boak put together a short and medium term procedure as well as a long term plan.   These recommendations for improving Conant Hall are made in the spirit of recognizing the important contributions the social and cultural life of Pound Ridge residents by 1) the Town of Pound Ridge and its programs, 2) the numerous and diverse Pound Ridge community organizations, and 3) the Pound Ridge Theater Company which has a long history and tradition in Pound Ridge.  Further, while recognizing that Conant Hall is not operating for the purpose of making a profit, these recommendations seek to minimize the expense of running Conant Hall to the tax payers of Pound Ridge.  
These recommendations are made by Ali Boak to the Town Board and, although based on the research and findings of this report, do not necessarily reflect the direct opinions of any individual or group in Pound Ridge.  While several recommendations are made, additional input will need to be garnered from the Town Board, the Town Attorney, town employees, and others. 

Maintenance-Short and Medium Term
      Work with Town employees to develop a maintenance schedule and budget to complete the following important tasks:  

 Repair broken windows.

 Floors in main hall need to be deep cleaned and waxed.

 Replace floors in both bathrooms and kitchen.

 Major dusting and removal of cobwebs throughout premise.

 Wash all windows inside and out.

 Check chandeliers in small room to make sure that each one works.  Repair ones that don’t.

 Replace the missing light in the front entryway.

 Purchase a new mat/rug for back entrance.

 Deep clean refrigerator.

 Purchase new garbage cans for both bathrooms and kitchen.

 Purchase brooms and dustpans for use by renters.

 Purchase new rectangular tables.

 Purchase matching hangers for coat rack.

 Repainting the parking lines in the parking lot.

 

Maintenance-Long-term Plan
 Remodeling bathrooms.

 Refinishing floors.

 Exterior Painting

 Interior Painting 

 Repaving parking lot 

Policy and Procedures
Adopt a checklist of tasks that a user must complete before their deposit is returned or, in the case of groups that do not need to pay, that must be completed or else they will be fined or forfeit their ability to use the space at no cost.  Require that a Town of Pound Ridge staff person (either Recreation or Maintenance) go to Conant Hall and verify.  The checklist would contain items such as take out all garbage (including emptying the garbage pails in the kitchen and bathroom, empty all food from the refrigerator and premises, clean out any mess in the sink, broom sweep all rooms, remove any property, stack up tables and chairs, etc.

Adopt a policy that all groups, regardless of paying or not, must pay a nominal cleaning fee to ensure that Conant Hall is properly cleaned after each and every use.  $75 has been suggested.

Create a checklist for the person performing the cleaning that needs to be signed off and dated to monitor the cleaning.  This checklist would include things such as the following---Bathrooms:  cleaning and disinfecting toilets, sinks, urinals, mirrors and floors.  Stocking with toilet paper and soap.   Kitchen: cleaning all appliances, washing floor, rinsing out garbage can.  Main rooms:  Washing and disinfecting all floors.  Entrances:  Vacuuming or shaking out the rug.

Creation of a document “Thank you for using Conant Hall” modeled after Bedford’s “Thank you for choosing Historical Hall.”  This user manual provides important information regarding key and entry, lighting, sound, and electrical, heat and air conditioning, care of the building, parking, signage, cleaning up and leaving the building.  It also includes restrictions and emergency contact information.  This document should clarify that the maintenance department does not do any set up or take down and if that is needed it needs to be an advance request for a nominal fee.

Revise and update the “Use of Conant Hall By Town Organizations.” This document, which was developed in 2003, states which organizations are permitted to use Conant Hall free of charge.  This would be amended to be used for a $75 nominal cleaning fee.  It is recommended that a simple application is developed that asks basic information about the organization including confirmation of its non-profit or other special status, list of board members.  These applications can be reviewed by the Recreation Director who will present a list to the Town Board for approval.  This simple application would also advise the groups of the new policy regarding the nominal cleaning fee, instructions for booking the space, etc.  It is my suggestion that this be limited to Pound Ridge organizations only or those organizations where the majority of the board of directors is Pound Ridge residents.  

 
Work with the Town Attorney and the PRTC to develop a formal use agreement or contract with the Pound Ridge Theatre Company.  Key provisions of this document should include, but are not limited to:
-Clear listing of responsibilities.

-Procedures and time-line for scheduling usage dates.

-Requirement that all shows AND all rehearsal times be approved.

-Guidelines for space sharing (i.e. moving props, clearing tables, etc.) and financial or other penalties for failure to adhere to the guidelines.

-Fee schedule.

-Repair and condition of property.

-Insurance requirements

-Storage rights.

-Parking rights 

Increasing Rental Income

1.  Develop a marketing strategy to increase rental income.

In order to facilitate this, it’s recommended that the Town:

Develop a marketing plan for Conant Hall including a brochure, e-mail blast schedule

advertising space, add a page to its website marketing Conant Hall as a venue.  This page

should be modeled after the Bedford Historical Society’s page which includes contracts,

photos, catering resources, floor plans, electrical plans, sample certificate of insurance,

among others.

 Plan to reduce heating costs
 Install a remote thermostat control.

Conduct an energy audit of the building to see what improvements can be made to save energy and reduce costs.

Plan to monitor access
Purchase key fob system.  The system must be able to tell us when someone enters and leaves the building and who they are.

 

6. Discuss Agenda for November 14, 2013 Town Board meeting which tentatively include the following items:
· Monthly Reports
· Pay Bills
There being no further business to come before the Town Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.













